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ECONOMY AND ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY PANEL,

28th September 2011


PRESENT: Councillor D Hardy (Chair)
Councillors Ali, Benton, Baines MBE, Hutson, Marshall MBE
27 MINUTES
IT WAS AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Economy and Environment Scrutiny Panel held on 7th September 2011 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

28 AFFORDABLE HOUSING
The Head of Housing and Environment submitted a written report which provided an overview of the supply of affordable housing in Calderdale. There were around 15,000 social rented homes in Calderdale; the biggest landlord being Pennine Housing 2000 who owned around 10,700 rented properties. The number of households on the Council’s housing register had more than doubled since the launch of Key Choice in 2007 and now stood at 8,600.  35% of Key Choice members were considered to be in housing need with the greatest proportion of need being focused within the Brighouse, Southowram and Hipperholme areas. 

From 2004 to 2011, 682 new units of affordable housing had been developed, mostly in partnership with the Homes and Communities Agency and Registered Providers or private developers as a condition of a planning permission secured by Section 106 Agreements.

The Government had introduced a number of reforms that would impact on the scope to secure affordable housing in Calderdale. The grant for affordable housing over the period 2011-2015 was considerably less than during the previous four year period and was likely to be a maximum of 20% of total scheme costs. In order to sustain a new affordable housing programme, the Government had created a new model of delivery, known as “Affordable Rent” whereby Registered Providers charged higher rents of up to 80% of local market levels and used the increased rental income to support additional borrowing to compensate for reduced grants.

Members commented on the following issues:

· Where were affordable homes being built at the moment? In response, Officers advised that there was a large scheme on Parkinson Lane, 65 homes were being built in Elland and 40 at Hipperholme, together with smaller schemes in other areas of the Borough.

· How could Officers be sure that people had not registered on multiple housing waiting lists?  In response, Officers advised that there was only one list which was used by all Housing Associations.  It was therefore unlikely that people could make duplicate applications.

· Pennine Housing had employed an Officer whose remit was to reduce under-occupation by encouraging and assisting the tenants to consider moving to a smaller property.  Had this been successful?  In response, Officers advised that they were not aware of the number assisted to date, however, there would be an increasing need to assist tenants in moving to a smaller property as in future housing benefit would be based on the number of rooms an occupant needs.
· Some Section 106 Agreements were based on financial contributions rather than property.  How much of this money had not been spent?  Officers advised that £120,000 had not yet been committed.  Officers met regularly with Housing Associations to make them aware of this.  This money could be used to help to unlock problems and bring in additional funding.

· There was a large percentage of elderly people who needed different accommodation due to disabilities.  Do they represent a large percentage of people on the Key Choice list who want to relocate? In response, Officers advised that they regularly looked at applications and cases were made a priority if required.
· What could be done about empty homes in the Borough?  In response, Officers advised that 90% of empty homes were in private hands. Events had been organised to encourage owners of these properties to make them available. An increase in the number of rental properties was beneficial as it would reduce pricing.

· Did Registered Providers have lots of vacant properties?  In response, Officers advised that Registered Providers had improved the management of their housing stock and there was a better turnaround. Demand for housing across Calderdale had changed and there were very few empty properties.
· How would affordable rents be calculated?  In response, Officers advised that it would be up to Housing Associations to decide their rents. However, these should be based on 80% of the private market rent, depending on the rates at the time.  Housing Associations would need to get valuations on all their stock for this purpose.

IT WAS AGREED that the Head of Housing and Environment be requested to submit a written report to a future meeting of this Panel on the costs and affects of using new homes bonuses for the purpose of providing affordable housing.

29 FUEL POVERTY
The Director, Economy and Environment submitted a written report which provided an update on fuel poverty in Calderdale. Fuel poverty occurs when a household would have to spend more than 10% of its income on all fuel use and to heat it to an acceptable level. A household that would have to spend more than 20% of its income of fuel is said to be in severe fuel poverty.  In 2008, Calderdale private sector stock condition survey estimated that 24% of Calderdale households were suffering from fuel poverty, with the highest concentrations in Todmorden, Park and Town Wards.  Fuel poverty had been consistently risen since 2004 as a result of rising energy costs. Between 2007 and 2010, the total number of households in fuel poverty was estimated to have increased nationally from 3.250m to 4.389m.
A safe, warm home prevented ill health and enabled independent living. Relatively small investments were needed in order to prevent or postpone higher level interventions by Health and Social Care Services. Extended periods of colder weather could thicken the blood and slow respiration, increasing the likelihood of clots, strokes and falls, particularly in older people.  In the very worst cases, longer term chronic cardiovascular and pulmonary conditions could occur such as Bronchitis and Pneumonia. 

The report outlined the work carried out to reduce and eradicate fuel poverty and the work planned for the future.

Mr Anthony Rae attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. He advised that the report showed several measures which had a quick pay off for householders. It was important that people were educated on the benefits of insulating their homes and the pay offs for doing so.
Members commented on the following issues:

· The population of Calderdale were ageing, meaning that there would be a higher percentage of people in fuel poverty in the future. Was any funding available to alleviate this?  In response, Officers advised that £500,000 had been made available from the Performance Reward Grant to run the Safe and Warm Project over the next 2 ½ years and energy companies wanted to work with the Council on the provision of cavity wall insulation in areas of high deprivation.  The Green Deal was expected to start at the end of 2012. This was a national initiative to allow people to have energy efficiency measures worth up to £6,500 carried out to their homes at no up front cost.  This could be supplemented with up to a further £3,500 for vulnerable households through the proposed Energy Company Obligation.
· Some people may wish to pay something for treatments to their house. Could the Council provide and charge for this service?  In response, Officers advised that the Council had Officers with the technical expertise to carry out surveys and it was possible that the Council could then assist with better deals for residents with local companies.
· People in fuel poverty were sometimes unable or unaware of how to change suppliers and were not always getting the best deals.  Could the Council help with this? In response, Officers advised that assistance with changing suppliers had been recently included in a pilot. This was a key area for the future.
IT WAS AGREED that it be recommended to Cabinet that they request Officers to develop a business case for Calderdale Council to become a Green Deal provider or assessor in order to maximise the potential both for income generation and the provision of independent impartial advice in the market place.  Any income generated could then be re-invested in helping to further alleviate fuel poverty.
30 CARBON REDUCTION IN CALDERDALE – A STRATEGIC ROLE FOR THE LOCAL AUTHORITY
The Development Strategy Manager submitted a written report which provided an update on the management of carbon emissions from the Council’s estate and within the District as a whole and the strategic role of the Local Authority. The Council signed up to the 10 : 10 Initiative, to reduce emissions by 10% during 2010. Cabinet authorised a fund of £400,000 towards an initial Action Plan, of this £132,000 had been allocated and several schemes had now commenced with a predicted saving of 217 tonnes of carbon and £40,000 per annum achieving a 3.25 year pay back. A Green Champions Scheme was being rolled out supported by the Leader and Chief Executive which would encourage individual responsibility in reducing energy consumption and ensure that the soft measure savings of 620 tonnes were secured.
The Council had a significant role to play in shaping carbon reduction across the district as a whole, whether this was as policy maker, leader of the community or by example. The work on the Climate Change Strategy which looked at possible ways of reducing green house gas emissions across the District was ongoing.  The challenge was to reduce carbon across the District by upwards of 40% by 2020 (from a 2005 base line).
The “Schneider Approach” was an holistic assessment in terms of energy management and consumption of the entire Council’s estate to establish the full scale and complexity of a project that would significantly reduce energy consumption and carbon emissions.  A pre-study had been undertaken by Schneider Electric who were investigating a range of Council buildings and those for which the Council were also responsible in terms of carbon (such as schools). The pre-study was assessing the potential for a holistic programme of works over an extended period to significantly reduce energy consumption and CO2 emissions across the estate. A workshop had been scheduled to take place on 29th September 2011 where the savings opportunities would be presented.
Mr Anthony Rae of the Calderdale Sustainability Forum attended the meeting and addressed the Panel.  Mr Rae advised that huge progress had been made but it was important that the Council continued to build momentum to continually improve. It was important that when considering the Council’s budget, the energy and carbon budget were considered at the same time and that the two processes should be driven together.

Councillor Battye, as Leader of the Council, attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. She advised that the Leeds City Region had established a Green Economy Panel of which she was a Member. They were responsible for looking at business opportunities and this may be something that the Panel may wish to consider in the future.
Councillor Collins, Cabinet Member with responsibility for Economy and Environment attended the meeting and addressed the Panel. He advised that Council Officers were passionate about this subject and were working on issues with local people. Officers were opening initiatives with private sector companies to tackle carbon reduction with one company were forming a Carbon Club to encourage other firms in the area to take a lead.

Members commented on the following issues:

· It was disappointing that the two new leisure facilities built by the Council had no biomass boilers or solar panels.  It was important that when planning for new developments in the future the Council considered these issues together with insulation to reduce costs.
· What was the cost of the “Schneider Approach” study?   In response, Officers advised that the study had cost £3,000 and had taken five months.

· It was important when in installing things such as solar panels that all forms of technology are investigated so that money was not wasted. 
· A lot of builders were not aware of the new insulation products which were available and often cut corners to save costs. It was important that developers were made aware of these products and the fact that they can help householders save money and reduce a building’s carbon footprint.
· Barnsley Council were aiming to reduce their carbon footprint by 80% by 2013. It was important that this Council continues with its work to reduce its carbon emissions.  In response, Officers advised that it would be possible to make buildings almost self sufficient.

IT WAS AGREED that 
(a) Officers be thanked for their hard work in carbon reduction in Calderdale; and

(b) the Development Strategy Manager be requested to circulate the findings from the “Schneider Approach” study to Members of this Panel.

31 WORK PLAN
The Scrutiny Support Officer submitted the Work Plan for consideration.

IT WAS AGREED that

(a) the Work Plan be noted; and
(b) an item be included on the agenda for 19th October 2011 on the Waste Management Contract with Bradford MDC following the visit by Members to Bradford MDC on 18th October 2011 and that the items on ‘Planning as a Strategic Tool’ and ‘Economic Regeneration and Diversification’ be deferred to a future meeting. 

Note: The following reports are available for inspection by Members of the Council:-

Minutes of Meeting held on 7th September 2011 
Affordable Housing

Fuel Poverty

Carbon Reduction in Calderdale – A Strategy Role for the Local Authority 

Work Plan

